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                             Audit Committee
Minutes of the meeting held on 22 May 2018 at 09:30 in the Ascot Room, Corporate Services Building, Littlemore, 

Oxford OX4 4XN
	Present:
	

	Alyson Coates
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/AC)

	John Allison
	Non-Executive Director (JA) 

	Bernard Galton
	Non-Executive Director (BG)

	Chris Hurst
	Non-Executive Director (CMH)

	In attendance:

	External Audit – Grant Thornton UK LLP:

	Laurelin Griffiths
	External Audit – Engagement Manager, Grant Thornton (LG) 

	Iain Murray
	External Audit - Engagement Lead, Grant Thornton (IM) 

	Internal Audit – PwC LLP:

	Alice Wainwright
	Internal Audit – Engagement Manager, PwC (AW)

	Oxford Health NHS FT:

	Ros Alstead
	Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards (the DoN/RA) – part meeting

	Stuart Bell 
	Chief Executive (the CEO/SB)

	Dan Bruce
	Financial Accountant (DB) 

	John Campbell
	Head of Nursing (Older People’s Directorate (OPD)) (JC) – part meeting

	Katie Cleaver
	Emergency Planning Lead (KC) – part meeting

	Lynda Dix
	Head of Nursing (Forensic Services – Adult Directorate) (LD) – part meeting

	Paul Dodd
	Deputy Director of Finance (the Deputy DoF/PD)

	Mark Hancock
	Medical Director (the MD/MHa)

	Martin Howell 
	Trust Chair (MGH)

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) 

	Adam Perryman
	Financial Controller (AP) 

	Kate Riddle
	Deputy Director of Nursing (the Deputy DoN/KRi) – part meeting

	Kerry Rogers
	Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary (the DoCA/CoSec / KR) 

	Lucy Weston
	Associate Non-Executive Director (LW)

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (the ATS/HS)

	
	

	Liam Albazzaz
	Finance Graduate Trainee (observing)


The meeting followed a private meeting held between the Committee members and the Internal and External Auditors.  
	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	

	a


	Apologies for absence were received from: Sasha Lewis (Internal Audit – PwC).  

	

	2.
a
b
c
	Minutes of the meeting held on 23 April 2018
The Minutes of the meeting were approved as a true and accurate record.
Matters Arising 
The Committee confirmed that the following items from the 23 April 2018 Summary of Actions had been completed in relation to the Draft Accounts and Annual Governance Statement: 3(h)-(j); and 5(b). 

The Committee confirmed that the remaining items from the 23 April 2018 Summary of Actions were being progressed or on the agenda for a future meeting: 10(a) (Single Action Tender Waivers); and 11(d) (Board Assurance Framework – risk to be included around cyber security).  

	Action


	FOR ASSURANCE 

	3. 
a
b

c

d

e

f


	Clinical Audit update

The MD and the Deputy DoN joined the meeting and presented the report Paper AC 28/2018 which provided an update on Clinical Audit work and planning, including a progress update against Internal Audit recommendations.  The Deputy DoN highlighted that two full time Clinical Audit specialists were now in post and that the Clinical Audit Group (CAG) had been reconfigured and was now chaired by the Deputy Medical Director. 

The Chair asked about the engagement of clinical professionals with Clinical Audit processes and how issues would be escalated.  The Deputy DoN replied that this would be through the leadership of the Deputy Medical Director on the CAG and that escalation, if required, would be through him to the MD and the Effectiveness quality sub-committee.  The MD added that all Clinical Directors were also required to either attend the CAG or to nominate a deputy/representative to attend.  

Bernard Galton referred to the report and asked about development of a bespoke IT system for the Clinical Audit/NICE (National Institute for Health & Care Excellence) process.  The Deputy DoN confirmed that the meeting referred to in the report, with the current provider of the electronic incident reporting system, had taken place.  However, it had been confirmed that this provider did not currently have the kind of module which the Trust was after, but a bespoke option or other providers could be considered.  

The Chief Executive added that the Quality Committee had also discussed trying to reduce the amount of Clinical Audit activity taking place, in favour of more improvement activity.  The Director of Strategy was working with the Head of Quality Governance to map the range of improvement and assurance activity and measures across service lines.  Whilst Clinical Audit was one of the measures available, there were also accreditations and outcome measures to be considered.  The assurance mapping may also help to distinguish those services which may be flying under the radar of auditing from those which may be subject to a high amount of auditing.  It was recognised that if the Trust reduced the amount of Clinical Audit activity taking place then it still needed to be confident that it was receiving appropriate assurances.  The Chair noted that it would be interesting for this Committee to understand more about the assurance mapping work taking place in due course.  The Chief Executive replied that this would be reported initially into the Quality Committee.  

The Committee noted that it was content with the progress which had been reported in relation to Clinical Audit and that it was satisfied that: monitoring of the area would be through the Effectiveness quality sub-committee, the Quality Committee and through presentation of the Clinical Audit annual report to this Committee; and further escalation, if required, could be from the Quality Committee to this Committee. 

The Committee noted the report.  

The Deputy DoN left the meeting.  The Head of Nursing (OPD) joined the meeting.
 
	

	4. 
a

b

c


	End of Life Care – audit update

The Head of Nursing (OPD) presented the report Paper AC 29/2018 and the recommendation that the Management of Patient Deaths and End of Life Care Policy (CP 23) be updated to provide for monitoring through the Quality Committee rather than through this Committee.  He added that, for assurance, the CAG also received audits on End of Life care.  

The Chair noted that the Committee had had an interest in the area of End of Life care since the outcome of a previous Internal Audit.  Since then, reporting into the Committee had demonstrated improvement and assurance had been provided.  

The Committee noted the report and AGREED that the Management of Patient Deaths and End of Life Care Policy (CP 23) be amended to provide for monitoring to be through the Quality Committee rather than through this Committee.

The Head of Nursing (OPD) left the meeting.  The Emergency Planning Lead, the Head of Nursing (Forensic Services) and the DoN joined the meeting.  
	

	5.
a
b

c

d

e

f

g
	‘Prevent’ and Emergency Preparedness, Resilience and Response

The Chair explained that the report Paper AC 30/2018 had been prepared in response to the Committee’s request to better understand how the Trust was managing the ‘Prevent’ programme and for assurance regarding resilience to terrorism and emergency preparedness.  The DoN explained that the Head of Nursing (Forensic Services) was the lead for ‘Prevent’ and how the Trust linked into multi-agency groups; she noted that the Executive had also considered ‘Prevent’ and the further support which could be provided.  The Emergency Planning Lead and the Head of Nursing (Forensic Services) presented the report – and explained that the reference in the report on page 4 to ‘Channel’ multi-agency panels should be to panels in Oxfordshire and Buckinghamshire (not in Oxfordshire and Berkshire).  

The Head of Nursing (Forensic Services) highlighted the proposed changes to the ‘Prevent’ training on offer, following the release of an e-learning package from NHS England in relation to WRAP (Workshop to Raise Awareness of Prevent) training.  This should enable easier access to refresher ‘Prevent’ training, improve training rates and, as the NHS England training was designed for health settings, it should also improve the quality of the training available.  Although basic awareness ‘Prevent’ training was already incorporated into the safeguarding training which all staff already completed, there was now an expectation that WRAP training be mandatory for all staff who were involved in the assessment and treatment of patients.  The new e-learning package from NHS England would help to achieve this and face to face training would also continue to be available.   

Lucy Weston asked about the identification of ‘Prevent’ risks.  The DoN noted that the risk of radicalisation was higher in some services than others therefore there was a greater focus in Children’s, Forensic and Adult services.  The Head of Nursing (Forensic Services) noted that the currently available training raised awareness of the risks, as part of safeguarding; risks identified could be discussed with the ‘Prevent’ leads in Oxfordshire and Buckinghamshire and discussed through the Channel multi-agency panels which reviewed all ‘Prevent’ referrals and co-ordinated support.  To date, no referrals which had been made from the Trust into ‘Prevent’ had been taken onto Channel, following a vulnerability assessment for the risk of radicalisation; however, there were individuals who were on Channel that were receiving care from the Trust, having been referred in via other routes.   

The Chair asked how many referrals had been made from the Trust, even if none had been taken onto Channel to date.  The Head of Nursing (Forensic Services) replied that there were approximately 5-10 cases per quarter but numbers could fluctuate; there tended to be more activity in Buckinghamshire than Oxfordshire.  John Allison asked what would happen if an individual did not consent to be referred to Channel.  The Head of Nursing (Forensic Services) replied that as standard safeguarding rules would apply then if the individual did not consent then they could not be referred to and taken onto Channel.  The DoN explained that as Channel was a way of actively working with people on de-radicalisation, consent was a necessary part of being able to actively work together with them.  

The Chair referred to wider resilience and response issues and asked how the particular exercises which the Trust had conducted had been chosen.  The Emergency Planning Lead replied that this was based on the various plans in place to respond to major incidents and business continuity events, as set out in the report; these plans were developed based on risk assessment, including through reference to the local resilience forum community risk register, and were considered by the Emergency Planning Group and assessed on a rolling basis.  Focus for a particular year may be determined based on what had already been assessed in the previous year or if particular areas were deemed to be higher risk or in need of reinforcement.  

The Committee discussed the cost of some of the activity now required of the Trust by government or society’s wider expectations, especially when the Trust was not necessarily being specifically resourced to provide this.  John Allison queried the impact on the Trust in terms of cost and use of staff time.  Bernard Galton noted that the Trust did have an overarching obligation to keep people safe.  The DoN and the Chief Executive added that if the Trust was also responsible for an individual’s care and safety, especially if they were an inpatient, then there may be some responsibility for their actions and also a wider responsibility to protect them from exploitation.   

The Committee noted the report and that it was assured by the detail provided and discussed on the work which was taking place.  

The MD, the Emergency Planning Lead, the Head of Nursing (Forensic Services) and the DoN left the meeting.  
	

	ANNUAL ACCOUNTS, ANNUAL REPORT AND SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS 

	6.
a
b

c

d

e

f

g

h


	External Audit final report on the financial statements and Value For Money (VFM) including (first) draft management representation letter

Iain Murray presented the external audit report on the financial statement audit for the year ended 31 March 2018 and the draft management representation letter in relation to the financial statement audit (together Paper AC 31/2018).  Iain Murray confirmed that the audit was substantially finished and expected to complete this week.  Grant Thornton anticipated issuing an unqualified audit opinion on the financial statements, VFM and the Annual Governance Statement.  Materiality had been set at £5.484 million with the threshold for reporting misstatements at £274,000.  The significant and reasonably possible risk areas were as presented in the plan and the report; and no additional audit risks had been identified.  Going Concern status was not an issue at present, driven by a healthy cash position sufficient to cover activities for FY19; he noted that the Trust compared favourably within the healthcare sector.  

Of the significant audit risks, the review of the valuation of Property, Plant and Equipment (PPE) had identified the need for a technical adjustment to the value and accumulated depreciation of Trust land.  This adjustment had now been made and had had no impact on the Trust’s financial performance or position and there were no concerns around the valuation of PPE.  

In relation to reasonably possible audit risks, no issues had been identified in relation to payroll or operating expenses.  Minor audit adjustments were set out in Appendix A to the report and included some minor misclassifications and disclosure changes, which could be anticipated to be identified in any audit process, and one unadjusted (but not material) misstatement in relation to the historic Private Finance Initiative (PFI) scheme.  Given the historic nature of the PFI scheme, which was due to end in 2025, Iain Murray noted that although this had been drawn to management’s attention it would not necessitate an adjustment to the accounts.  The Financial Controller noted that the PFI model had been originally created by PwC, then audited by the Audit Commission before being audited by Deloitte and this was the first time it had been queried.  The DoF noted that it would be reviewed for next year and any necessary housekeeping adjustments made.  

The Chair invited the Committee to consider the unadjusted misstatement.   The Committee confirmed that it was satisfied with the approach which had been taken to the unadjusted misstatement in relation to the PFI scheme and with management’s response.  

John Allison referred to page 5 of the report and the auditor commentary on management’s assessment of the use of a going concern basis of accounting.  He asked whether the conclusion of “adequate” in relation to management reaching its judgement was sufficiently sound or satisfactory.  Iain Murray confirmed that it was.  

In relation to VFM, no issues had been identified which would need to be reported in the audit opinion in respect of the Trust’s arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in the use of resources or the Annual Governance Statement.  The external audit had considered significant risks in relation to the challenge of achieving Cost Improvement Plans (CIPs), agency staff expenditure and emerging partnership working (including through the Sustainability & Transformation Partnership (STP) and Integrated Care Systems (ICSs)).  The external audit had been satisfied that the Trust had proper arrangements in all significant respects to ensure it delivered VFM in its use of resources.  Iain Murray highlighted the following in relation to the significant risks which had been considered:
· CIPs – the processes in place meant that the Trust could identify areas which may not deliver and there was project programme management in place; the Trust was generally transparent and able to distinguish between recurrent and non-recurrent opportunities.  As the Trust was already reasonably efficient, the likelihood of diminishing returns against CIPs increased.  There were some encouraging developments in relation to discussions with commissioners over historic underinvestment in services; and the outcome of the risk share agreement in Oxfordshire.  Although the CIP position was challenging, the Trust was able to identify and focus on what it could control from what it could not;
· agency staff expenditure (and interdependence with CIPs) – this was a significant issue to resolve which was also linked with challenges around geographical location, specialised skills to recruit to/retain and wider system thinking.  Reasonable steps were already being taken; and
· emerging partnership working – it may be too early to tell the impact or how challenges within the Oxfordshire system and in relation to elective/non-elective activity may develop.  New system leadership may also have an impact within Oxfordshire and the STP footprint.  The ICS in Buckinghamshire may suggest a more advanced situation however this could be jeopardised by financial challenges for the CCG.  The environment was challenging and although there were foundations for partnership working, it may be too early to tell if they could be built upon for all system players.  

The Chair asked the DoF whether he was aware of any matters which would prevent the Chief Executive from signing the management letter of representation.  The DoF confirmed that he was not.  

The Committee noted the report and the (first) draft management letter of representation.  

	

	7.
a
b

c


	External Audit findings and recommendations from the 2017/18 Quality Report external assurance review including the (second) draft management letter of representation 

Iain Murray presented the external audit report on the findings from the 2017/18 Quality Report external assurance review and the draft management representation letter in relation to the Quality Report (together Paper AC 32/2018).  The scope of the work was to support a ‘limited assurance’, rather than a full or ‘true and fair view’, audit opinion and which was based upon procedures specified by NHS Improvement in their guidance for external assurance on quality reports.  He noted that there had been no concerns to highlight and review of the indicators had gone smoothly.  Grant Thornton anticipated issuing an unmodified opinion for inclusion in the Trust’s Annual Report.  

The Chair noted that a significant amount of manual work and manual checking was still required around the indicators, including due to data quality issues, and that the hope was that these would be more systemised and automated in the future.  

The Committee noted the report and the (second) draft management letter of representation.  

	

	8.
a

b

c

d
	Going Concern Statement

The DoF and the Deputy DoF presented the report Paper AC 33/2018 which set out the proposed final Going Concern Statement.  The Deputy DoF explained that since the draft presented to the previous meeting, details of the FY20 forecast had now been included in the supporting evidence of action (as the Long Term Financial Model had been updated so as to be able to confirm FY20 forecast figures); he confirmed that these had been reviewed by External Audit and there were no other significant revisions.  

The Chair commented upon the increasing challenge for the Trust to operate as a going concern whilst demand for services increased but funding did not; she emphasised how the wider context within which the Trust operated was becoming increasingly alarming.  The DoF replied that the Trust’s liquidity and ability to fund its debt repayments were stable, as set out in Appendix 1 at points 1-7, based upon current long term financial planning assumptions.  He referred to point 9 at Appendix 1, the risk of the Trust not being funded for the cost of services provided, and noted that this was not an unmanaged risk.  Cash flow also continued to be managed well and there were opportunities to increase revenue streams.  The Chair cautioned that if an operational deficit were to compound over the coming years then the risk to going concern status could still crystallise.  Chris Hurst added that within the wider operating climate, there were concerns which were common to every NHS organisation but from an External Audit perspective, the cash position would continue to be key. 

The Committee noted that a full and thorough review of the evidence required to support the Going Concern Statement had been conducted at the previous meeting and at this meeting.  

The Committee scrutinised the Going Concern Statement, which formed the basis for preparation the statement of accounts on a going concern basis, and confirmed that it was not aware of any material issues that had not been taken into account; the Trust was clearly a going concern and it was appropriate for the accounts to be presented on a going concern basis; and the Trust had adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the next 12 months.    

	

	9. 
a

b

c

d
	Financial Statements and Accounts 2017/18 

The Financial Controller presented the audited Annual Accounts at Paper AC 3/42018.  

The Committee noted that the Annual Accounts had been reviewed thoroughly at the meeting on 23 April 2018 and no significant changes had needed to be made.  The Committee highlighted the following for action to:

· reference note 22 against the Statement of Cash Flows, in particular in relation to the capital element of PFI, LIFT (Local Improvement Finance Trust) and other service concession payments; and 
· include constructive losses (although de minimis) in note 24 on losses and special payments. 

The Committee noted the differences in disclosure of termination benefits between the Annual Accounts and the Annual report.  The Committee asked External Audit to explain the discrepancy/different basis of preparation between: (i) the Financial Statements at note 7 (employee benefits) stating that termination benefits were £383,000; and (ii) the Annual Report (in the section on Termination Payments) stating that: “There were no payments made in the period to any senior manager for loss of office or any payments made to any individual who was not a senior manager in the period but had been a senior manager prior to this financial year”.

Subject to the comments above, the Committee RECEIVED AND APPROVED the preparation of the Annual Accounts on a going concern basis and RECOMMENDED the Annual Accounts to the Board for final approval and submission to NHS Improvement.  
	AP/
MME

LG/IM

	10.
a

b

c

d

e

f

g
	Annual Report including draft Annual Governance Statement (and reminder of Head of Internal Audit Opinion)

The DoCA/CoSec presented the near final Annual Report and the draft Annual Governance Statement at Paper AC 35/2018; this was still a working draft which was subject to final proofing and editing.  She confirmed that it had been subject to the external audit which had been reported at Paper AC 31/2018 (item 6 above) and that it was compliant with legislative requirements and the requirements of HM Treasury’s Financial Reporting Manual and of NHS Improvement’s Annual Reporting Manual.  

The Committee discussed the length of the Annual Report.  The DoCA/CoSec noted that it was marginally shorter than the previous year however there had been more development news to include for certain areas such as volunteering and community involvement.  She reminded the Committee of the requirements for certain key sections to be included in the main body of the Annual Report rather than in appendices.  Iain Murray agreed that the requirements were prescriptive and noted that for next year, it would be possible for Grant Thornton to provide some benchmarking of the Trust’s Annual Report against other annual reports.  

The Committee reviewed the Annual Report and noted that suggestions for minor narrative amendments and typographical errors would be provided separately to the DoCA/CoSec.  The DoCA/CoSec would highlight significant changes, if any, at the presentation of the Annual Report to the Board meeting.  

The Committee noted that the Head of Internal Audit Opinion had been presented to the meeting on 23 April 2018, as referred to in the Minutes at Paper AC 27/2018 (received at item 2 above).  The overall opinion was that reasonable assurance could be given that there was a generally sound system of internal control.  During the reporting period there had been four Internal Audit reviews which had received ‘limited’ assurance, which was one more than in the previous reporting period.  The Chair asked if the four ‘limited’ assurance Internal Audit reviews which had been received during the reporting period should be referenced in the section on the work of the Committee.  

The Chair reminded the Committee of the usefulness of some shared membership between this Committee and the Quality Committee.  She asked for consideration of how cross membership with/intelligence from the Quality Committee could be maintained if the existing joint Quality Committee and Audit Committee member (Bernard Galton) became chair of the Audit Committee.  

Subject to the comments above, the Committee APPROVED the text of the Annual Report.  

The Committee RECOMMENDED the Annual Governance Statement to the Board for approval and signature by the Chief Executive.  

	HS/KR

KR/ NEDs

	11.
a

b

c

d
	Quality Report 2017/18 

The Committee considered the text of the Quality Report 2017/18 at Paper AC 36/2018.  The Chair noted the external audit findings from Paper AC 32/2018.  

The Committee APPROVED the text of the Quality Report. 

Taking into account all the documents and comments above, the Committee RECOMMENDED the Annual Accounts and Annual Report to the Board and RECOMMENDED that, following approval by the Board, these should be submitted (along with the certificate and other documents) to NHS Improvement.  

The Trust Chair noted that it would be useful to consolidate the learning from the 2017/18 Annual Accounts and Annual Report process around: 
· benchmarking against other organisations; 
· shortening documents and further improving readability; and 
· timings and availability of near final draft documents and final versions of documents for committee and Board review.  
The Committee recommended that this learning be available for the December 2018 meeting to guide the work of the 2018/19 year-end processes/audit.  

	KR/
MME/ 

Ext Audit

	INTERNAL AUDIT

	12.
a

b

c
	Internal Audit progress update
Alice Wainwright provided an oral update and reported that PwC were in the process of mobilising the Internal Audit Plan.  The final FY19 Internal Audit Plan (which had not changed in substantive content since presented to the previous meeting) would be circulated to the Committee.  Work was progressing to have completed the first internal audit reviews (anticipated to be Information Governance and IT controls) for reporting to the next meeting in September 2018.  

The Chair requested that the Committee also be involved in setting the scope for the directorate deep dive reviews (which had been discussed briefly at the previous meeting) and that this should be discussed further at the next meeting in September 2018.  

The Committee noted the oral update.  

	AW/SL

AW/SL

AW/SL

	13.

a


	Any Other Business
The DoF informed the Committee of the departure of the Financial Controller.  The Committee thanked the Financial Controller for his significant contribution to making year-end processes work seamlessly and wished him well.  
	

	The meeting was closed at: 11:05 
	

	Date of next meeting: Tuesday, 11 September 2018 10:00-12:00 (private pre-meeting from 09:30) 
	


BOD 118/2018


(Agenda item: 18(a))
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